STATE OF CONNECTICUT

OFFICE OF THE CHILD ADVOCATE

18-20 TRINITY STREET, HARTFORD, CONNECTICUT 06106


      Jeanne Milstein 

      Child Advocate     
Dear Friends,

It is my honor to release the Annual Report of the Office of the Child Advocate (OCA) for FY 2005 – 2006 which describes the OCA’s activities during the past year.

I am proud of the achievements made this year, including our advocacy efforts on behalf of children with disabilities, rigorous probes of conditions for children in out-of-home care, helping to ensure the rights of children in the juvenile justice system, beginning a statewide dialogue about teen dating violence prevention and our hard work to hold those who care for our children accountable.  We continue to encourage that the recommendations made by the Child Fatality Review Panel, which can save lives, are adequately and consistently followed.

Our work continues to be greatly enhanced by support from so many individuals and organizations.  On behalf of all of us at the OCA, we appreciate your interest in our work. Our voice for children is only made stronger by the guidance offered from our Advisory Committee, Youth Advisory Board and the citizens of Connecticut.  We are very grateful for the advice and support from so many of you. Thank you.

Sincerely,

Jeanne Milstein

Child Advocate

          OFFICE OF THE CHILD ADVOCATE ADVISORY COMMITTEE

 EVALUATION OF THE EFFECTIVENESS OF THE OFFICE OF THE CHILD 

                                                        ADVOCATE

                                                               2006

Pursuant to Connecticut General Statute §46a-13q(a), the Office of the Child Advocate Advisory Committee shall provide an annual evaluation of the effectiveness of the Office of the Child Advocate (OCA).  We herewith submit our report, covering the rating period July 1, 2005 through June 30, 2006.

It is hard to believe that there was no Office of the Child Advocate (OCA) ten years ago.  In its relatively short tenure, OCA has become indispensable – a key and essential state institution whose very broad mandate to protect the safety and well-being of the state’s children and youth is only consistently exceeded by the energy and talent of its staff and its substantive successes.  OCA staff members have exhibited dedication, professionalism and genuine compassion for the young people they serve.  OCA’s reach is broad, its advocacy aggressive, and its results impressive.

OCA was established by PA 95-242 after the tragic death of Baby Emily brought renewed recognition of the need for an independent office to monitor and evaluate the public and private agencies that are charged with the protection of children, and to review state agency policies and procedures to ensure they protect children's rights and promote their best interest. Under the leadership of Senator Donald Williams, the late Senator Adela Eads, and former Representative Ann Dandrow, this new agency was created using the Rhode Island Office of the Child Advocate as a model.  Its responsibilities include acting as an ombudsman, doing facility and program reviews, conducting special investigations and projects, and participating in Child Fatality Reviews.

The very broad responsibilities given to OCA, as specifically defined in Conn. Gen. Stat. §46a-13k et seq., include: 

(1) Evaluating the delivery of services to children by state agencies and those entities that provide services to children through funds provided by the state;


(2) Reviewing periodically the procedures established by any state agency providing services to children to carry out the provisions of sections 46a-13k to 46a-13q, inclusive, with a view toward the rights of the children and recommend revisions to such procedures;


(3) Reviewing complaints of persons concerning the actions of any state or municipal agency providing services to children and of any entity that provides services to children through funds provided by the state, making appropriate referrals and investigating those where the Child Advocate determines that a child or family may be in need of assistance from the Child Advocate or that a systemic issue in the state's provision of services to children is raised by the complaint;


(4) Pursuant to an investigation, providing assistance to a child or family who the Child Advocate determines is in need of such assistance including, but not limited to, advocating with an agency, provider or others on behalf of the best interests of the child;


(5) Periodically reviewing the facilities and procedures of any and all institutions or residences, public or private, where a juvenile has been placed by any agency or department;


(6) Recommending changes in state policies concerning children including changes in the system of providing juvenile justice, childcare, foster care and treatment;


(7) Taking all possible action including, but not limited to, conducting programs of public education, undertaking legislative advocacy and making proposals for systemic reform and formal legal action, in order to secure and ensure the legal, civil and special rights of children who reside in this state;


(8) Providing training and technical assistance to attorneys representing children and guardians ad litem appointed by the Superior Court;


(9) Periodically reviewing the number of special needs children in any foster care or permanent care facility and recommending changes in the policies and procedures for the placement of such children;


(10) Serving or designating a person to serve as a member of the child fatality review panel established in subsection (b) of this section; and


(11) Taking appropriate steps to advise the public of the services of the Office of the Child Advocate, the purpose of the office and procedures to contact the office.


To carry out its statutory responsibilities, the OCA was granted broad access to information, including the statutory authority to issue subpoenas.  Specifically, state law grants OCA access to any and all records pertaining to services or care provided to a child that may be necessary to intervene on behalf of that child.  Indeed, the OCA is the only state agency that can review information from all domains of a child’s life, including home, school and health care.  OCA is thus uniquely positioned among state agencies in its capacity to identify cross-agency “systems” issues, recommend solutions, and act as a catalyst in bringing responsible state agencies together to address identified problems.  

State law similarly affords broad protection for OCA’s own information, protecting the confidentiality of the identity of any reporter to OCA and any records produced by OCA.  Such information may be released only when the Child Advocate determines it is in the best interest of the child or public.

Over the past ten years, in fulfilling its statutory responsibilities, the OCA has completed 11 Child Fatality Reviews, and a summary and follow-up report that highlight the various findings and recommendations made in the Reviews and the ways in which the responsible agencies have responded.  It also has completed 5 Special Reports and several Special Projects (lists attached), made presentations to over a hundred groups, participated in dozens of task forces, councils, and committees, held several press conferences, and provided assistance to more than 10,000 persons who have directly contacted OCA. 

However, OCA’s ten-year history has not been without controversy.  Despite widespread support for the creation of the Office, issues concerning the amount of funding for the office, whether the office should be independent or a part of some other agency, and whether the office should have the statutory authority to bring litigation all have been debated.  All issues were ultimately resolved in such a way as to expand the capacity and independence of OCA:

Funding.  Over the past ten years, OCA has grown rapidly – from its original 1.5 full-time positions to 10 positions in SFY 07 and from a first-year budget of $145,000 in FY 96 to $989,716 in the current fiscal year.  Such growth has been necessary for OCA to fulfill its statutory responsibilities, and has been essential to its success in doing so.  Funding, however, remains an issue.  Funding for the attorney position that was eliminated in FY 02-03 was not restored until FY 05.  Its September 2004 business plan identified the need for a total of sixteen staff, six more than the current ten budgeted to work at OCA in FY 07.  

Independence.  In determining the OCA’s position and role within state government, factors considered included the agreed-upon need to ensure there were no conflicts of interest created and the goal of keeping total costs as low as possible. Over the past ten years, OCA has moved from its initial placement (for administrative purposes only) within the Office of Protection and Advocacy, to placement within the Freedom of Information Commission (effective July 1, 1997) and to its current placement within the Department of Administrative Services (effective July 1, 2005). Options rejected included administrative placement in the Attorney General’s Office, the Department of Children and Families, and the Governor’s Office.  Such protection and independence from political influence have long been hallmarks of OCA.  Indeed, state law now requires it.  Conn. Gen. Stat. 46a-13k(c) states: “Notwithstanding any other provision of the general statutes, the Child Advocate shall act independently of any state department in the performance of his duties.”


Litigation capacity.  OCA also was given statutory authority to initiate litigation.  Conn. Gen. Stat. §46a-13o(a) states, “ In addition to the powers set forth in section 46a-13m, and notwithstanding section 3-125, the Child Advocate, or his designee, may represent, appear, intervene in or bring an action on behalf of any child in any proceeding before any court, agency, board or commission in this state in which matters related to sections 46a-13k to 46a-13q, inclusive, are in issue. Prior to the institution of any action brought pursuant to this subsection, the Child Advocate shall make a good faith effort to resolve issues or problems through mediation.”  However, as noted above, the capacity of OCA to institute litigation can be reduced if budget cuts target funding for the OCA’s staff attorney.

As the Office of the Child Advocate looks ahead to the next 10 years, it builds on a strong base  of talented and committed staff, years of high-quality advocacy for individuals and for systems’ reform, and a stellar reputation within and without state government for doing always what is best for the state’s most at-risk children and youth.  Those who had the vision to establish OCA surely have reason to be proud of this new “teenager” as it enters its second decade.  

We, the members of the OCA Advisory Committee, are very pleased with the accomplishments of the OCA and the people who staff it-especially State Child Advocate Jeanne Milstein.  We extend to them our profound thanks and appreciation for their outstanding service this year and for their exemplary leadership.  

As always, the OCA Advisory Committee looks forward to assisting the Child Advocate and her distinguished staff in improving the quality of life of Connecticut’s children.

On Behalf of the Office of the Child Advocate Advisory Committee,
-------------------------------------------------

James P. Cordier, MPH, RS, Chairman

THE OFFICE OF THE CHILD ADVOCATE

2005-2006 ANNUAL REPORT

Mission

The mission of the Office of the Child Advocate (OCA) is to oversee the care and protection of children and to advocate for their well-being.  

Purpose

The OCA reviews and monitors public and private agencies that care for and protect children. The OCA also evaluates state agency policies and procedures to ensure they protect children’s rights and promote their best interest.  

Background

The OCA was established by state statute in 1995 following the very tragic deaths of children who were in the care of, or known to, the state child welfare system.  The intent of the legislators and the Governor was to create an independent state agency of oversight
.  Through that oversight, the Office of the Child Advocate ensures the protection of the civil, legal, and special rights of children.  

Personnel

Staff

The OCA has grown over the last year. Two new Assistant Child Advocates were hired, bringing the total number of professional staff to ten.  There are two members of the support team.

To supplement office resources, the OCA has pursued grant funding and donations to support consultants on special projects.  The OCA also benefits greatly from the diligent and generous work of many volunteers and interns.

THE WORK OF THE OFFICE OF THE CHILD ADVOCATE

The Office of the Child Advocate performs its duties in several ways, including ombudsman activities, facility and program review, special investigations, special projects and pursuit of policy and legal change.

Ombudsman Activities

Pursuant to Connecticut General Statute Sections 46a-131(a) the Child Advocate shall:

Pursuant to an investigation, provide assistance to a child or family who the Child Advocate determines is in need of such assistance including, but not limited to, advocating with an agency, provider, or others on behalf of the best interests of the child.

Review complaints of persons concerning the actions of any state or municipal agency providing services to children and of any entity that provides services to children through funds provided by the State, make appropriate referrals and investigate those where the Child Advocate determines that a child or family may be in need of assistance from the Child Advocate or that a systemic issue in the State’s provision of services to children is raised by the complaint.

As in previous years, citizens continue to contact the Office of the Child Advocate for information about services, programs and children’s rights.  They also contact the OCA with complaints about state agencies and/or other programs. These “calls” represent the heart of the OCA’s work, as they reflect the circumstances of individual children.  Even with the addition of staff this year, we have recognized that we cannot investigate or review the specific circumstances of every child brought to our attention.  We remain committed, however, to providing all callers to the Office of the Child Advocate with information that may assist them in resolving their concern and we encourage individuals to call us back if they are unsuccessful in those efforts.  Reviewing cumulative child-specific concerns is critical in assisting OCA in identifying systemic trends as well as establishing priorities for the office.  

Trends in Citizen Concerns 

The Ombudsman unit provides citizens with information on child-serving systems and programs within Connecticut and serves as an avenue through which citizens may express their concerns for the children who are served by such systems and programs.  These citizen contacts to the Office of the Child Advocate allow OCA to identify trends and issues in the state system that need to be addressed.

Between July 1, 2005 and June 30, 2006, OCA received over a thousand inquiries
 from citizens who had questions or concerns regarding children and their needs.   Approximately 300 calls were requests for general information or referrals, and 800+/- others were forwarded to the Intake Coordinator or another available professional member of the staff. 

Of the over 800 concerns attended to by OCA professional staff, approximately ¾ were resolved by providing the citizen with information about the systems involved and referring the citizen to one or more agencies that would be able to further assist that citizen.  Common inquiries in this category include:

how to become a caregiver for a child who is in foster care 

how to obtain the findings of a child protection investigation conducted by the           

Department of Children and Families, and what to do if one disagrees with those   findings 

where to address concerns about the quality of court-appointed representation to parents and children in juvenile court matters

where to address concerns about the decisions or professional behavior of the  employees of state agencies serving children

how to address concerns about a child’s special education program

how to address concerns about bullying or inappropriate disciplinary actions in school settings

When there is sufficient evidence that a child has significant unmet needs and the system or systems in place to meet those needs appear to be ineffective despite previous advocacy efforts, OCA will create an open case for active investigation.  Between July 1, 2005 and June 30, 2006, OCA opened approximately 172 cases for investigation.  Common concerns in open cases include the adequacy of state systems’ response to the needs of children with special health care needs, youth who are transitioning from the child welfare system to the adult mental health services system, and children placed in juvenile justice and adult criminal settings who have exceptional mental health and educational needs.

Typically, an Assistant Child Advocate is assigned to lead each investigation, and complex cases are frequently teamed to draw in broader expertise on behalf of the particular child while keeping an eye on the systemic implications of that individual case.  The OCA activities in these cases blend investigations and advocacy interventions that range from extensive historical review, identifying and establishing lines of communication with relevant agency and program staff, facilitating meetings and mediating resolution, consulting with other experts and educating agency representatives, intervening in court and any other action required to ensure a child is appropriately cared for and that the rights of the child are protected.  

Facility and Program Review

Pursuant to Connecticut General Statute Sections 46a-131(a) the Child Advocate shall:

Evaluate the delivery of services to children by state agencies and those entities that provide services to children through funds provided by the state.

Review periodically the procedures established by any state agency providing services to children to carry out the provisions of sections 46a-13k to 46a-13q, inclusive with a view toward the rights of children and recommend revisions to such procedures.

Periodically review the facilities and procedures of any and all institutions or residences, public or private, in which a juvenile has been placed by any agency or department.

As of June 1, 2006, the DCF reported approximately 6,337 children placed in state care.  Of the children in state care, 3,267 children were in foster care and 1,191 were placed with relatives.  Over 2,000 children were scattered in group homes, therapeutic facilities, juvenile justice facilities, safe homes and shelters.  Many of the children have complex health and developmental needs.   

This past year, the Office of the Child Advocate focused efforts on several categories of programs/facilities for children.  They included facilities and programs for adjudicated boys and girls, emergency shelters, placements for children with disabilities, children in the adult corrections system, and residential treatment facilities along with other such congregate care settings.   

Adjudicated Boys:  Connecticut Juvenile Training School (CJTS)

The CJTS first opened its doors in 2001 and since opening, the OCA received numerous complaints, criticisms and concerns about the facility and its programming for boys.  Following two lengthy investigations in conjunction with the Office of the Attorney General and the initiation of an independent monitor, serious concerns persist. In 2005 the independent monitor position was reinstated by Governor M. Jodi Rell at the CJTS.  That monitor began work in April, 2005.  Reports and letters have regularly been sent to DCF summarizing OCA’s observations of CJTS, including strengths and areas that need attention to better treat and care for the boys at CJTS.  The areas reviewed include: clinical services and residential programming, school, transition and discharge planning, critical incidents (including fights, restraints, suicide attempts), programming on weekends, recidivism, out-of-state placements, behavior management system, and accountability.

In August of 2005, the Governor announced her intention to close CJTS by 2008.  DCF recommended to the Governor that smaller, community based facilities should replace CJTS.  In view of the anticipated closing, the OCA will be vigilant in trying to ensure that the boys who continue to be treated at CJTS are not forgotten.

CJTS is to be commended for many positive improvements over the last year.  There has been a reduction in serious assaults between boys and staff.  The Boys and Girls Club began a program to help prepare boys for returning to their communities.  The Positive Peer Culture behavior management system has been implemented campus wide.  However, we remain concerned about a number of different aspects of this beleaguered facility:  

· Clinical services

Despite the fact that upon admission to CJTS the vast majority of youth are assessed as needing individualized mental health services, many boys still are not meeting with their clinicians on a regular basis. Review of critical incidents indicates that several of the boys had not met with their clinicians for a few weeks.  Family work, critical to the successful reintegration of these boys, is inconsistent. 

· Critical incidents

While critical incidents have declined at CJTS, OCA is concerned about the process used to analyze and evaluate all critical incidents.  The Incident Review Committee (IRC) was created to review all critical incidents.  It provides an opportunity for clinicians, parole officers, youth service officers, etc. to discuss the incident and elicit feedback from each other.  The meetings provide an opportunity to learn what can be done differently in the future to avoid incidents.  However, there is sporadic and inconsistent attendance of management, clinical staff and school peer personnel at the meetings.  The lack of attendance does not allow for a comprehensive and coordinated response to incidents reviewed.
· School

The Cady School has made improvements in their program.  The school now offers a full educational curriculum for most youth, including access to facilities such as full library, computers, and enrichment centers. However, we continue to be concerned about the overuse of substitute teaching staff as the frequent use of substitutes interferes with both learning and the continuity of programming.  The OCA also is monitoring the census of CJTS in order to ensure that appropriate numbers of qualified teachers and support staff are available.

· Behavior management program

The implementation of a campus wide behavior management system was long overdue. Many months went by between the CJTS administration’s decision to utilize Positive Peer Culture (PPC) and the actual implementation.  On a positive note, it appears that the implementation has contributed to a reduction in violent incidents of aggression.  Unfortunately, facility-wide implementation has been observed to be inconsistent.  It is critical that there be a continuous quality improvement plan focused on ensuring effective and consistent implementation.  

· Transition and discharge planning

Many boys discharged from CJTS still are not getting appropriate transition services to help prepare them for return to their communities.  Too many residents continue to be unclear on the specifics of their discharge. In addition, too many are not connected with a range of community services and family support after they leave.  A system to track the boys discharged from CJTS still has not been implemented.  DCF does not have a system in place to better identify what is working when the boys leave and what is not working.  Recidivism continues to be a troubling 30+%.            

· Out of state placements

Despite assurances from DCF that adjudicated youth would not be sent out of state, there are currently at least over 20 youth placed by Juvenile Services in out-of-state treatment facilities.  The majority of the boys placed outside of Connecticut appear to be at a particular program in Pennsylvania and several others are placed in Massachusetts programs.  This is of great concern since we know that success in the home and community depends largely on a well-planned transition to the community and consistently working with families and schools.  In addition, oversight of the safety and well-being of children in out-of-state programs is extremely difficult.  The Office of the Child Advocate will continue to advocate for responsible planning and development to meet the needs of Connecticut children within our state and their communities.

Adjudicated Girls:  New Services/Programs

The OCA continues to be gravely concerned about the dearth of services and supports available to adjudicated girls.  Long Lane school closed 3 years ago and the State of Connecticut still has not developed the needed services for these girls.  Despite our much-improved understanding of the importance of developing gender specific services and supports and understanding impact of trauma on their childhood development, the vast majority of currently available services are neither gender or trauma informed. Recent investigations and program reviews indicate that while generally well intended, and some are more advanced than others, none of the DCF supported programs serving girls have been found to meet the expectations.  Myriad consultants and innumerable trainings have not yet had the long overdue impact on service or program reform.  Of great concern is the apparent significant increase in the number of girls in the custody of Department of Correction.  The OCA will persist in advocating for real reform on behalf of these children. 

Services for Children with Disabilities and Complex Medical Conditions

Pursuant to Connecticut Gen Stat § 46a-13l (9) the Child Advocate shall:

· Periodically review the number of special needs children in any foster care or permanent care facility and recommend changes in the policies and procedures for the placement of such children. 

With a mandate specific to this population of children, combined with the obligation to review all programs and facilities that serve any children, the Child Advocate has committed considerable resources to work on behalf of children with special health care needs.  Work in this area over the past year has been consumed by several investigations and a broad initiative.  Investigations include the fatality review of Leeana C., a review of all congregate care facilities for so-called “medically complex children” in DCF care, including the facility where Leeana was placed, and a joint review with the Attorney General of the state’s only residential treatment facility for children with developmental disabilities.  These investigations will be concluded shortly and the OCA findings and recommendations will be shared. The children with special health care needs initiative launched by the Child Advocate addresses the inadequate services provided for children with disabilities and complex medical conditions with a goal to develop improved public policy.

Residential Treatment and other Aggregate Settings

Safety and well being, effectiveness of Residential services and focus on recovery and

community reintegration.  

The past year continued to reinforce a most disturbing trend identified among critical incidents of abuse and neglect in facilities.  During the last year, there continued to be an increase in the number of reported violent and otherwise inappropriate interactions between staff and children, as well as between the children themselves.  The OCA continues to communicate with members of the DCF administration to bring the growing problem to their attention.  In response, DCF staff shared new protocols they developed to respond to and monitor program concerns.  Safety and well-being of children in treatment setting is paramount.  Going forward, the OCA will be investigating facilities for levels of supervision, relevance of programming, and quality of care to determine the cause(s) of such a profound increase.  Good supervision is clearly needed in these circumstances. However, if children are not receiving appropriate treatment, they are at risk of developing behaviors that place themselves and others at risk.  There also will be ongoing review of the protocols developed by the DCF that purport to improve investigations and support quality improvement.

Riverview Hospital

The OCA has been actively involved in an ongoing investigation of Riverview Hospital for Children and Youth in Middletown. Riverview Hospital, owned and operated by the Department of Children and Families, is the only freestanding children’s psychiatric hospital in the state.  Over the years, children experiencing significant mental health crises have depended on this facility to keep them safe from self harm or harm to others and to accurately assess and treat their psychiatric needs.   OCA has responded to reports of problems within the facility over the past several years, promptly bringing the identified concerns as well as recommendations for reform to the DCF administration.  This past year, concerns regarding the care and treatment of some of the state’s most vulnerable children have escalated significantly and the OCA is currently participating in an exhaustive review of the facility committed to promoting systems accountability; this review is being done alongside the DCF Bureau of Quality Improvement and in conjunction with the Juan F. Court Monitor.  While the hospital clearly has many highly-qualified and dedicated professionals, our expectation is that Riverview Hospital performs as a center of excellence, providing the highest quality psychiatric services and supports to children in need and ensuring, as a significant piece of the state’s mental health agency, that transition and discharge plans are effected that promote recovery.  The investigation likely will conclude later this year and OCA intends to provide ongoing oversight to ensure that recommendations are implemented and sustained.  

 Special Investigation – Special Projects 
As was true last year, the substance of general calls received and investigations conducted determines the OCA’s public policy initiatives.  Those initiatives may be efforts to change public and agency policy, or in some instances, they may be deeper investigations to unearth and address broader systemic problems. 

As a consequence of trends in calls and program investigations during 2005-2006, systems investigations and special projects were largely focused on children’s access to appropriate, accessible mental health services, investigating the effectiveness of the Court Appointed Special Advocate (CASA) Program, reviewing the quality of care for children in out-of-home placements, investigating a town’s response to possible child abuse claims involving a school professional, and developing more home and community based services for children with special health care needs and/or developmental disabilities.

Special Investigation:  Mental Health Care

As reported last year, our comprehensive joint investigation with the Office of the Attorney General, mental health services and health insurance for children continues from the previous year.  The investigation is multifaceted and this year, OCA focused on a random review of treatment plans of 40 children placed in 8 residential treatment settings.  The investigation revealed several serious and familiar concerns that reinforced the urgent need for DCF to align the care and treatment of children with mental health needs with “best practices” and a proactive, continuous quality improvement program.   

· Nearly all children received psychotropic and other medications without current medical and psychiatric examinations and ongoing consultation.   

· Although over one-third of the youth had significant trauma histories, case records contained no reference to trauma informed interventions.

· Nearly all children were diagnosed with Conduct or Oppositional Defiant disorders.  

· DCF staff contacts with children and treatment agency did not adhere to DCF policy.

· Case records revealed a lack of presence of DCF and parents at treatment conferences.

· Most plans identified reunification as the permanency goal but lacked family support services, home visits by facility clinicians and transition planning.

In addition, concerns about cost shifting from private insurers to the state are in the process of review in collaboration with the Attorney General and a survey is being readied for distribution to the state’s child and adolescent psychiatrists soliciting their input into the critical shortage of psychiatric providers available to treat children.  

Mental health reform is underway in Connecticut as the “ASO” (Administrative Services Organization) became operational through Value Options in January 2006.  Interestingly enough, from our experiences within the Office of the Child Advocate, nothing seems to be different 6 months later. Reports of problems with access to care, treatment matching, and community resource development continue to pour in.  We are cautiously optimistic that next year’s report may describe improvements.

In other related activities, the OCA also addressed access to mental health services for children transitioning into adult systems.  The OCA has been very involved in individual child cases and subsequent systems improvement discussions focused on improving the relationships between the DCF and the Department of Mental Health and Addiction Services (DMHAS).   

Special Investigation:  Investigation of the Court Appointed Special Advocates (CASA) Program in Connecticut
In the past year, the OCA has continued a comprehensive review of Connecticut’s CASA program.  As part of this review, we are learning about the role of Children in Placement, Inc. (CIP) including the programs’ contractual obligations to the Connecticut Judicial branch and the Connecticut Probate court.  Since 1995, CIP has served as the State’s sole provider of CASA services.  The OCA wants to ensure that children receive the best quality representation in the court system.  This investigation is being conducted in phases secondary to its complexity and available resources.  We are confident that it will be concluded in the next few months and we anticipate sharing recommendations to enhance the quality of representation for children.

Special Project:  Initiative on Children with Disabilities and Complex Medical Conditions

In 2001, the OCA published a report that reviewed services for children with complex medical conditions and developmental disabilities.  The findings included a fractured system with no single point of entry for a population of children about which little was systematically known.  Subsequently, the OCA investigated the circumstances of several children with disabilities in foster care, group homes and other institutions.  The OCA has consistently found that children with disabilities were not perceived to warrant quality care, service or representation by pediatricians, nurses, attorneys, judges, child welfare professionals, and educators in many scenarios.  For example, a pediatrician referred to her patient as a “blob of protoplasm”; an attorney representing a child suggested to a judge that his client was not “educable”; a judge granted a motion to have a child determined whether a child was “educable”; home care nurses never questioned the fact that their clients missed school for entire school years; child welfare workers made no effort and had no plans to find permanent, less restrictive homes for their clients.  

Children with disabilities are the most legally protected class of people in the country because of their disabilities, and yet because of their disabilities, they are not served or perceived to require high quality services.   The laws established to protect them are not consistently taken seriously.  Furthermore, a growing number of children are being placed in institutional settings where their development is impacted profoundly due to the lack of stimulation and permanent, meaningful relationships.  During meetings regarding the DCF review of “medically fragile” children in care, the OCA heard DCF officials struggle with categorizing the quality of the children’s care as unacceptable due to their perception that no alternatives existed.  

The pattern that has become apparent – that of tolerance for substandard care – also is suggestive of a lack of valuing of the children because of their disabilities.  There is no doubt of the good intentions of providers and state agencies on behalf of the children they serve.  However, the misconceptions that manifest in substandard care suggest an insidious devaluing of the children.  There seems to be a general belief that children with disabilities do not need the quality of life that would be expected for able-bodied children.  Education, play, community integration, faith and fellowship, social and emotional support all are critical ingredients of a quality life that are being discounted as necessities for children with disabilities.  

The experiences of the children combined with the persistent deficient state infrastructure of support led the Child Advocate to believe that there could be no improvement without considerable dialogue on how we value children with disabilities.  The Child Advocate’s Initiative on Children with Disabilities and Complex Medical Conditions attempts to kindle a dialogue and assist Connecticut with examining what we as a state have to offer children with disabilities.     

Special Project:  Yale School of Public Health Research- Alternatives for Financing Complex Health Care Services

In preparation for strategy development regarding resources, the OCA commissioned a study by the Yale School of Public Health on alternatives for financing complex health care services.  Four graduate students conducted a multi-state review of federal waiver and state health plans that cover supplement coverage of care for children with complex medical conditions.  Their findings and recommendation will form a basis for proposed state strategies to assist families and

maintain children in their homes and communities with proper care. 

Special Project:  Early Suspensions and Expulsions

Since October of 2001, the Child Advocate has noted substantial increases in disciplinary school removals of kindergarten through third Grade (K-3) students.  It is evident that school removal not only is ineffective behavior modification; it also appears to have negative consequences on a child’s general well being and development.  

In the Spring of 2005, the Child Advocate commissioned a study by graduate students of the Yale School of Public Health to review State Department of Education statistics on removals as well as to survey school superintendents regarding the practice and related issues.  In the 2003-2004 school year, there were 4060 suspensions and 10 expulsions of 2794 K-3 students.  Only ten percent of responding superintendents indicated that the incidence of school removals among this group is increasing.  But they were able to identify risk factors for early school removals and the effects of removals on youth students. Incidence data, however, indicated that 57 percent of school districts have removed K-3 students from school.  Of considerable note was the very high incidence of minority students removed from school, indicating that race may be a factor in school removal.  

Findings of this first phase of the study were presented at the annual meeting of the American Pubic Health Association in November 2005.  In June 2006, the OCA partnered with the University of Connecticut School of Family Studies for the next phases of the study.  In the coming year, suspension/expulsion data from 2004-2005 will be reviewed and compared to the previous year where applicable.  Close attention will be paid to predisposing factors for early school removal and subsequent effects on the children.  School districts with high and low incidence will be reviewed for policy and practice differences and a review of successful early interventions programs also will be reviewed.  The Child Advocate ultimately hopes to make recommendations to address the high incidence of early school removals among K-3 students.  

Special Project:  Teen Dating Violence Prevention Initiative

According to the most recent Center for Disease Control’s Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance, 16% of Connecticut youth were hit, slapped, or physically hurt on purpose by their boyfriend or girlfriend during the past 12 months.  Connecticut is well above the 9.2% national average. 

One in five high school girls have been physically or sexually assaulted by a dating partner. Two in five girls between the ages of 14 and 17 report knowing someone their age who has been hit or beaten by a boyfriend. Between 1993 and 1999, 22% of all female homicide victims 16 to 19 years of age were killed by an intimate partner. Violent relationships in adolescence can have serious lifelong ramifications both for victims and perpetrators.   Many will continue to be abused and will abuse others as adults.  Victims are at a high risk for substance abuse, eating disorders, risky sexual behavior, and even suicide.  

At the request of Governor Rell, the Office of the Child Advocate lead the American Bar Association’s (ABA) initiative with the help of a dedicated resource group that included experts, advocates, providers and educators from around the state.  The focus of the national movement in this state was to engage schools to participate in events during the awareness week.  There were over forty-five Connecticut schools committed to formal participation.  A Teen Dating Violence Prevention Summit at the state Capitol on February 6th kicked off the week with over 300 students, faculty, providers, advocates and other professionals in attendance.  A feature of the event was the premier showing of a film produced by the ABA and youth from around the country that underscores the prevalence of teen dating violence.  It serves as a mechanism to kindle what could be life-saving discussions about healthy relationships. The Child Advocate’s resource group also developed a resource booklet filled with speakers, programs, films, written materials and other helpful information to promote awareness and prevention of teen dating violence.

Subsequent to Awareness Week, the Child Advocate sought and was awarded a grant of $40,000 over two years to continue awareness and educational activities for Connecticut youth.  

Special Project:  Boy Doe, et al v. CT Department of Children and Families, et al

The OCA is currently seeking a settlement in this lawsuit filed in 2003 on behalf of a young man who was in the care of the DCF.  Boy Doe was heinously abused as a child.  The DCF placed him in multiple residential treatment facilities over a period of several years but never got him the appropriate treatment for his needs, specifically treatment for the trauma he experienced.  

Special Project:  W.R. v. Dunbar, et al

The OCA is a plaintiff in this lawsuit brought against the commissioner of the DCF on behalf of families seeking home and community-based care for their children with mental and behavioral health care needs.  The families seek local, small settings for the care of their children whom the DCF has placed in large institutions in and out of the state.  The OCA is mindful of extensive research and experience that supports home and community based care for the best child development and child welfare.  

Child Fatality Review

Pursuant to Conn. Gen. Stat. § 46a-131 the Child Fatality Review Panel shall review the circumstances of the death of a child placed in out-of-home care or whose death was due to unexpected or unexplained causes to facilitate development of prevention strategies to address identified trends and patterns of risk and to improve coordination of services for children and families in the state, and that upon request…or at the Child Advocate’s discretions, the Child Advocate shall conduct an in-depth investigation and review and issue a report with recommendations on the death or critical incident of a child.

Under the chairmanship of the Child Advocate, the Child Fatality Review Panel (CFRP) reviews all unexpected or unexplained child fatalities.  These reviews provide information about health and fatality risks to children.  They also are an opportunity to examine the effectiveness of state agencies and community programs as safety nets to child welfare.  The findings of child fatality review fuels advocacy for systems improvement and prevention strategies. 

The CFRP is staffed by an Assistant Child Advocate who conducts the day-to-day work of the CFRP including: screening all Medical Examiner reports of unexpected/unexplained deaths of children; scanning news media for other deaths not reported by the Medical Examiner; leading investigations of child deaths; preparing reports of fatality reviews; and representing the Child Advocate at national, regional, and state child death review committees.  

While all child deaths reported to the OCA are reviewed, thorough investigations are conducted only into those situations where there was, or should have been, involvement of state agencies.  While some state agencies caring for children conduct their own fatality reviews, (DCF, DMR) only the CFRP, under the authority of the Child Advocate, can review the life and death of a child in its entirety.  Access to all information about the child and the services provide results in a comprehensive picture of the circumstances of the child’s life and death.  After all, the purpose of these investigations is to determine whether there are opportunities to improve the effectiveness of public agencies and/or professional practice as a prevention strategy.  A comprehensive review of a child’s circumstances allows that level of assessment of both a child’s needs and the quality and quantity of services provided.  Specific recommendations are made in each investigation according to relevant findings.

The Child Fatality Review Panel reviewed 146 child fatalities between 7/1/05 and 6/30/06.

seventy-eight children died from natural causes.  

This represents 53% of the cases reviewed.  A natural death would include childhood cancer, acute illness such as asthma, and complications from surgery. Complications from heart disease are a significant factor in many of the natural child deaths.  There also are children who die as a result of other complications associated with special health care needs.  Not all expected child deaths are reportable to the Office of the Chief Medical Examiner; therefore, this number of natural deaths is not representative of all expected natural child deaths in the state of Connecticut.  

there were thirty-five accidental deaths of children.  

This represents 24% of the cases reviewed.  Of the 35 accidental deaths, 18 deaths involved motor vehicle related accidents; of those, 4 were pedestrians, 4 were drivers, and 9 were passengers, and one child died from injuries from an ATV accident.  Six accidental deaths were associated with drowning, 3 of those children drowned in pools; of those, 2 children were under 4 years old, one child died in the bathtub, and the other two deaths were adolescent children who died in natural bodies of water.  The remaining accidental deaths were related to falls, choking, smoke inhalation from a fire, accidental drug overdose, and accidental asphyxia. 

there were eleven suicides of children.  

This represents 8% of the cases reviewed.  Ten were male and one was female.  Six were 17-years old, 3 were 16-years old, and one was 15-years old.   Nine of the children were Caucasian, one was Hispanic, and one was Asian. Not unlike previous years, asphyxia due to hanging is the primary cause of deaths with children who complete suicide.  Eight of the 11 children died as a result of hanging.  Two children used a gun, and one child died from an overdose.  Tragically, the suicide rate has remained consistent over the past three years.  There were 12 completed suicides last year (2004-2005), and 11 the year before that (2003-2004).  

there were six homicides of children.

This represents 4% of the cases reviewed.  Of those six homicides, two children were under the age of one year and were killed by a caregiver. Three teenagers were shot with a weapon, and one teenager died as a result of multiple stab wounds.  The number of youth homicide is down from the previous years.  Last year (2004-2005) there were 14 homicides, and the year before (2003-2004) there was 12 homicides.  While gun violence and gang related incidents are on the rise, for children under the age of 18, fewer have died then in previous years.  
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Bullying

If the single word ‘bully’ is entered as a search in Google, there are over 26-million Internet hits.  Bullying remains a pervasive and compelling issue for youth.  The Office of the Child Advocate continues to receive concerns related to bullying.  This past year the office partnered with a coalition of public and private agencies to try to bring a legislative solution to some of the pervasive bullying problems.   The legislation being promoted would focus on greater accountability related to bullying, better reporting mechanisms, more enforcement, better policies, as well as an Ombudsman to handle bullying complaints. This group of partners met for many months strategizing on how best to address the complaints that each agency receives related to bullying.  In conjunction with state legislators, a comprehensive piece of legislation was introduced to the general assembly.  While our legislation did not pass, it gained a good deal of support and provided an opportunity to have an open discourse about the problems associated with bullying.  There were other groups that introduced anti-bullying legislation as well.  In 2006, Public Act 06-115 was passed, An Act Concerning Bullying Policies in Schools and Notices Sent to Parent or Legal Guardians. 

According the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), bullying is no longer considered a harmless rite of passage.  HHS has developed a campaign called “Stop Bullying Now!” (www.stopbullyingnow.hrsa.gov) There are enormous social and health implications associated with individuals who bully, individuals who are by-standers, and the victims of the bullying.  One of the worrisome emerging forms of bullying is “cyber bullying”.  
In the United States, bullying among children and teenagers often has been dismissed as a normal part of growing up. Little attention has been paid to the devastating effects of bullying, or to the connection between bullying and other forms of violence. In recent years, however, students and adults around the country have begun to make a commitment to stop bullying in their schools and communities.

According to the National Youth Violence Prevention Resource Center, almost 30 percent of teens in the United States (over 5.7 million) are estimated to be involved in bullying as either a bully, a target of bullying, or both. In a recent national survey of students in grades 6 to 10, 13 percent reported bullying others, 11 percent reported being the target of bullies, and another 6 percent said they bullied others and were bullied themselves. 

Bullying can lead to teenagers feeling tense, anxious, and afraid. It can affect their concentration in school and can lead them to avoid school. Bullying can begin to affect teens' self-esteem and feelings of self-worth. It also can increase their social isolation, leading them to become withdrawn and depressed, anxious and insecure.  In extreme cases, bullying can be devastating for teens, with long-term consequences. Some teens feel compelled to take drastic measures, such as carrying weapons for protection or seeking violent revenge. Others, in desperation, even consider suicide.  Researchers have found that years later, long after the bullying has stopped, adults who were bullied as teens have higher levels of depression and poorer self-esteem than other adults (www.safeyouth.org). 

Public Policy
Connecticut General Statute Sections 46a-131(a)(6), (7), and (9) require the Child Advocate to:

· Recommend changes in state policies concerning children, including changes in the system of providing juvenile justice childcare, foster care and treatment.

· Take all possible action including, but not limited to, conducting programs of public education, undertaking legislative advocacy and making proposals for systemic reform and formal legal action, in order to secure and ensure the legal, civil and special rights of children who reside in this state.

Because of the broadness of its mandate to oversee the care and protection of children in so many areas, the public policy initiatives of the OCA also were broad.  However, they were not unrelated.  The OCA always seeks to ensure that children have access to good health care and supports, safe accommodation, timely planning, appropriate education, and protection of civil rights and personal dignity.  

The substance of calls received and investigations conducted determined the OCA’s public policy initiatives in the 2005-06 legislative session.  This year, the OCA focused on several areas of legislative advocacy and policy change categorized here as health care and support services, family support, accountability, children transitioning into adulthood and legal initiatives.  Those efforts by category included the following.  

Legislation proposed by the Office of the Child Advocate

· HB No.5505, An Act Concerning Individuals Eighteen Years of Age and Older in the Care and Supervision of the Commissioner of Children and Families, requiring the Department of Children and Families to ensure that individuals who turn 18 and choose to remain in DCF care continue to be provided with appropriate treatment plans and have the same rights to a hearing regarding their treatment plans as they did prior to turning 18.

· SB No.369, An Act Concerning the Transition and Coordination of Care by the Departments of Mental Retardation and Children and Families, requiring DCF and Department of Mental Retardation (DMR) to develop and implement an interagency agreement between the two agencies with regard to children who "age out" of DCF care and must transition into the care of DMR. This bill was amended to include a similar requirement with regard to the Department of Mental Health and Addiction Services (DMHAS).  Although SB No.369 did not pass, the OCA will continue to focus on changing public policy to address the needs of children who age out of DCF care and require services from either DMR or DMHAS.  

· HB No.5505 was adopted as an amendment to HB 5011, and became public act 06-102. This legislation will ensure that children who age out of DCF care and choose to continue receiving services from DCF, many of whom are mentally ill, intellectually disabled, and still in high school special education programs, will receive more appropriate treatment planning and an opportunity to be heard. 

HB No.5821, An Act Concerning Behavioral Health and Substance Abuse Services That Are Gender Specific and Trauma-Informed, requiring that all state funded behavioral health and substance abuse services be trauma-informed and gender specific.  The OCA repeatedly sees children who have suffered significant trauma at very young ages and exhibit behaviors consistent with their trauma history. Far too many of these children do not receive appropriate treatment.  Instead, as is often seen in treatment settings, the focus of attention becomes exclusively the child's behavior -or misbehavior- and the true complexity of the child's dynamics and injuries are lost in the struggle to simply control behavior."
 The underlying problems associated with their trauma never get addressed and the children continue to struggle to regulate their behavior. HB 5821 sought to address this gap in treatment services.  Although this bill did not pass, the OCA will continue to advocate for gender specific and trauma-informed treatment services for all children who have been exposed to trauma.  

The OCA supported numerous pieces of legislation proposed by others on a variety of issues, including:

Juvenile Justice/Families with Service Needs

House Bill No. 5699, An Act Concerning the Implementation of Certain Requirements Protecting Children of Families with Service Needs

House Bill No. 5502, An Act Establishing Regional Facilities for Boys Upon Closure of the Connecticut Juvenile Training School

House Bill No.5782, An Act Concerning The Age of a Child for Purposes of Jurisdiction in Delinquency Matters and Other Proceedings

House Bill No.5731, An Act Concerning Detention and Leave in the Juvenile Justice System

House Bill No.5700, An Act Concerning Justice for All Children 

Senate Bill No.367, An Act Concerning Juvenile Justice

 Education/Bullying

House Bill No.5500, An Act Concerning School Readiness for Homeless Children

House Bill No.5504, An Act Concerning A Safe Learning Environment for Children and Youth

Child Welfare

Senate Bill No.370, An Act Reducing the Length of Stay in Emergency Placements for Children and Youth Under the Supervision of the Commissioner of Children and Families

Senate Bill No.365, An Act Concerning Rental Assistance Through the Department of Children and Families for the Purpose of Promoting Family Reunification 

Senate Bill No.397, An Act Concerning Licensure of Department of Children and Families Facilities

Senate Bill No.3, An Act Designating Foster Parents as Mandated Reporters of Child Abuse and Neglect 

Senate Bill No.5, An Act Retaining Jurisdiction of Adoption Matters in Superior Court After Parental Rights Are Terminated

Senate Bill No.6, An Act Concerning Permanency Plans for Children 

House Bill No.30, An Act Concerning Mediation and Appeals in Termination of Parental Rights Proceedings


House Bill No.5010, An Act Concerning Compensation for Attorneys and Training for Judges in Child Protection

House Bill No.5011, An Act Extending Family and Medical Leave to Foster Parents Who are State Employees

Prevention
House Bill No.5506, An Act Concerning the Transfer of Prevention Responsibilities from the Department of Children and Families to the Children's Trust Fund

House Bill No.5254, An Act Concerning Membership of the State Prevention Council and State Agency Prevention Services for Children, Youth and Families in Crisis

Children with Autism
House Bill 5471, An Act Establishing a Pilot Program to Provide Services to Individuals with Autism Spectrum Disorders

  Lead Poisoning
Senate Bill No.396, An Act Concerning a Comprehensive Plan to Eradicate Childhood Lead Poisoning in this State

Community Outreach

Pursuant to Conn. Gen Stat. § 46a-13k the Child Advocate shall:

Provide training and technical assistance to attorneys representing children and guardians ad litem appointed by the Superior Court;

Take appropriate steps to advise the public of the services of the Office of the Child Advocate, the purpose of the office and procedures to contact the office.

During the 2004-2005 year the OCA did extensive community outreach in the form of trainings and presentations.  Topics included advocacy for children, legal and educational rights of children, and navigating state systems.  While the focus may have varied according to the audience, all OCA presentations included information about the purpose and function of the office with relevant contact information provided.  

The Child Advocate and staff also participated on many relevant committees and advisory groups. This participation enhanced collaboration with other agencies in order to make improvements in various systems responsible for the care and protection of children.  They established and nurtured partnerships toward the promotion of a continuum of care approach for children, toward legal action when necessary, toward legislative advocacy, and toward increasing staff competencies.  The table at the end of this report lists committees and advisory groups on which the OCA participated.

The Child Advocate’s Youth Advisory Board

The Youth Advisory Board is a diverse group of students from across Connecticut whose mission is to advise the Child Advocate in identifying issues troubling youth in any situation and helping enhance services for Connecticut youth.  To best understand these issues and programs, the Youth Advisory Board will examine real situations and gain community input.  

In its first full year of operation, the Child Advocate’s Youth Advisory Board set its mission and explored its function.  With a wide geographical representation, the Board endeavored to identify issues affecting children and youth that need addressing.  Currently, they are exploring the incidence and impact of domestic and teen dating violence on children and families.  Their intent is to be fully informed so as to make policy and perhaps educational recommendations as a means to prevent the harm done to children and youth. 

In the coming year, the discussion about violence will continue.  Additionally, the Board will be informed of the Child Advocate’s activities, priorities and will begin to be engaged in public dialogue on issues from their perspective.  

INTERAGENCY COLLABORATION

Department of Correction (DOC)  

In response to a youth suicide at the Manson Youth Institution in the spring of 2005, the Commissioner of DOC convened a multi-public agency (Department of Children and Families, CSSD, Department of Mental Health and Addiction Services, and Office of Policy Management), working group on youth to review the policies and practices of the DOC as they relate to youthful offenders (under 18).  At any given time in Connecticut, there are several hundred youth in DOC custody.  Manson Youth Institution serves boys ages 14-21 and York Correctional Institution is the only DOC facility for women and female youthful offenders.

Over the course of several months, multiple subcommittees met to review and recommend enhancements and changes to DOC policies and practices in a number of areas: operations, programs, mental health/medical, inter-agency collaboration, and re-entry services.  Because of our great concern for the safety and well-being of these youth, OCA participated on all of the subcommittees.  Reforms were recommended in all areas and we are happy to report that the DOC administration appears committed to improving their programs and facilities in response to the needs of their adolescent population.   OCA is committed to continued work with DOC as well as the other state agencies with responsibilities for these youth to ensure they receive appropriate care and treatment while in custody.  Of critical importance, OCA will continue to advocate for public policy that recognizes the unique needs of adolescents and develops resources and supports for teens that are effective in preventing entrenchment in the criminal justice system.

Department of Mental Retardation (DMR)

This past year, Connecticut began to transition responsibilities for “Voluntary Services” of youth with mental retardation and co-existing mental health issues from DCF to DMR.  While the full transition has been delayed for a variety of reasons (including unanticipated numbers of children and families in need of services, funding limitations, and inadequately developed community resources capable of providing services and supports to this population), children with mental retardation and mental health issues are being transitioned from DCF to DMR.  The DMR commissioner has convened a Children’s Services committee (Spring 2006) which will advise DMR administration regarding training needs for DMR staff, gaps in needed community services, and other issues relating to the unique needs of children and families.  OCA met with DMR administration early in this process to share its experiences with regards to the services and supports currently available to these children as well as its concerns for their well-being.  OCA is participating on the Children’s Services Committee and will continue to advocate on behalf of children with disabilities of all kinds.

Department of Children and Families (DCF)

While the majority of our ombudsman activities continue to involve children served by the Department of Children and Families, this in large part is presumed due to the scope of their responsibilities: child protective services, children’s mental health and juvenile justice.  Outside of complaint investigation, OCA has participated in a number of working groups/task forces with DCF addressing a host of systemic concerns.   The Juvenile Justice Joint Strategic Planning (DCF and CSSD) extended from last year into this year.  While there is much work to be done, CSSD and DCF have implemented a number of collaborative practices designed to better serve youth in response to committee recommendations.  OCA will continue to advocate for policy and practices responsive to the needs of at-risk and court-involved youth.  

OCA continues to participate on the Girl’s Services committee, a joint DCF and Court Support Services Division (CSSD) initiative that evolved from the planning meetings in 2004-2005 regarding the Girl’s Services Plan.  OCA continues to be extremely concerned about the dearth of resources available to girls despite the national explosion of information regarding the critical need to develop gender-specific services and programs.  This past year, between DCF, DMHAS and CSSD, there were an unprecedented number of educational offerings around the state regarding understanding the significance of gender and planning services accordingly.  Both public agency staff and private providers, administrators and line staff, have attended these sessions.  Connecticut has been fortunate in that we have several resident experts to help us create a continuum of services which will better address the unique needs of girls who have experienced significant traumas.  This population remains a high priority for OCA and we will continue to aggressively advocate for responsible action by those responsible for creating the necessary infrastructure.

DCF recently convened another group of public and private agencies and individuals to address the issue of children running from care.  OCA is very concerned about the safety and well being of children in state care and custody and specifically regarding the number of children who run from it.  We are participating on the task force, meeting monthly over the next several months, in an effort to advocate for policies and practices that are responsive to the needs of the children and focused on their safety and well-being.  

OCA also continues to meet with the DCF Ombudsman office staff and their facility/area office representatives on a regular basis to discuss systemic issues and facilitate effective communication as it relates to complaints investigation and resolution.  The Child Advocate meets regularly with the DCF commissioner to discuss DCF initiatives and trends in concerns expressed to the OCA.

PRIORITIES FOR THE UPCOMING YEAR

The OCA will continue its diligent efforts to develop a strategy for the state of Connecticut that will ensure all children are supported in ways that allow their optimal development and participation in our communities.  

Children with Disabilities

The kick-off event for the Child Advocate’s Initiative on Children with Disabilities and Complex Medical Conditions on June 12th, 2006 featured renowned author and disabilities rights advocate, Harriet McBryde Johnson, Esq.   A “consumer” of disability support services herself, Attorney Johnson is a provocative speaker who initiated a statewide dialogue about community views, attitudes and values ascribed to children with disabilities and complex medical conditions.  

This dialogue set the stage for a summit in September to develop strategies for improving systems of support for all Connecticut children.  Ultimately, there are two initiative goals:  

To develop a public education and awareness campaign on valuing and understanding children who have disabilities and complex medical conditions.

To develop a policy agenda which outlines how the State of Connecticut can better support children to meet their fullest potential with an emphasis on doing so in their own homes with their families.  This will include enhancing public systems of care and financing of care as well as nurturing a workforce to support the children.  For those situations in which families are unable or unwilling to care for their children at home, public standards will be pursued that ensure safety and security in the most home-like/surrogate family settings rather than institutional settings.

The Child Advocate’s Summit on Children with Disabilities and Complex Medical Conditions will feature four specific working groups inclusive of a broad range of professionals, family members and advocates.  Each will be charged with developing a five-year strategy for improving services.  The working groups will focus on:  resources for services, engaging children and families in advocacy, the legal rights of children and public education and awareness.

Children in Out-of-Home Care

The OCA will continue to be vigilant in monitoring the quality of care and services for children in out-of-home care.  A focused priority will be on children who are transitioning from the DCF system to the DMHAS or DMR systems.  The OCA has received a significant increase in concerns regarding the lack of preparation for children who leave DCF residential facilities and move to small DMHAS or DMR group homes or independent apartments.  Too many children are not receiving the tools they need to succeed, including life skills such as: writing checks, going to the grocery store and appropriate social skills.  The OCA will continue to advocate for earlier identification of the youth who will be turning 18, better assessment of individualized needs, more effective planning and communication between agencies, schools and service providers and more diligent supervision and support from providers.

Young Adults Lost in Transition

The OCA responded to a significant increase of concerns about young adults with mental health issues who are transitioning from the DCF system to the DMHAS system; and from DCF to the DMR system.  Too often, children are falling through the cracks, despite the existence of interagency agreements, which clearly describe the responsibilities of all involved agencies to provide timely support and services to enable a young adult to be prepared to live in smaller group homes or in independent apartments.  Most of the children, while in DCF care, are living in large residential facilities.  This upcoming year the OCA, will continue to monitor the transition of youth from one system to the next.
Accountability

The lack of accountability of public systems and publicly funded systems is astounding.  The OCA will continue to speak out about the need to ensure that every state dollar is spent carefully and with promise of a good outcome.  More importantly, we intend to monitor the safety and care of our children in out-of-home care.  The increasing number of reports of abuse, neglect and inappropriate interactions between staff and children and children themselves is unacceptable.  OCA will continue to insist that better supervision and quality of care be implemented, as well as much more effective quality assurance.   In addition, we want to ensure that children receive appropriate treatment.

Office of the Child Advocate Outreach Activities

Committee Membership
	Entity
	Activity

	Connecticut Family Support Council
	Evaluation of services to families of children with special health care needs, development of recommendations and legislative initiatives.

	Trafficking of Women and Children 

Legislative Initiative 
	Review issues of and make recommendations regarding protections for women and children at risk for prostitution, slavery, and job exploitation.

	CT Joint Juvenile Justice Strategic Planning Committee
	Develop a plan for juvenile justice in Connecticut.

	Child Poverty Council
	Legislatively mandated council charged with developing a plan to reduce child poverty by 50% over a ten-year period.

	Reaching Home Leadership Council
	Supportive housing initiative.



	Juvenile Justice Alliance
	To advocate for and promote a safe, effective and fair system for Connecticut’s young people.

	Greater Hartford Infant Mortality Review Board
	Review infant deaths for agency/individual oversight.

	OCA/DCF Ombudsman Liaison Meetings
	Periodic meetings for enhancing communication in problem solving DCF-related complaints and individual case reviews.

	Department of Children and Families

Girls’ Services Steering Committee
	Develop plan for a continuum of community services for adjudicated adolescent females

	Interagency Suicide Prevention Network (ISPN)
	Development of a statewide suicide prevention plan across the lifespan.

	Youth Suicide Advisory Board (YSAB)


	Interagency collaborative to advise the DCF Commissioner on prevention, training and public policy initiatives.

	CT Coalition Against Domestic Violence

Fatality Review Committee
	A public-private partnership to reviews deaths related to domestic violence.



	Domestic Violence and Child Maltreatment

Collaborative
	Examines the high correlation between domestic violence and child maltreatment in search of prevention efforts.

	National Child Death Review Data Use Work Group
	Reviews national trends in child deaths and child review techniques.

	Quinnipiac Nursing School Advisory Board
	Provide input to the school of nursing on nurse practice issues.

	St. Francis Hospital and Medical Center CHIP Advisory Board
	Connecticut Health Initiative for Identification and Prevention Program (CHIP) regarding domestic violence.

	DMR Children’s Service Committee
	Meeting the needs of children transitioning into adulthood

	DPH Injury Community Planning Group Committee
	Developing ways of preventing childhood injuries

	Shaken Baby Syndrome Prevention Committee
	To educate the public about the dangers of shaking a baby

	Statewide Inhalant Use Task Force
	Find ways to reduce use of inhalants

	Yale Bio-ethics Committee
	Yale University interdisciplinary effort concerned with issues of ethics and morality as they affect human services.

	Adoption Task Force
	Look at ways to create a more streamlined and timely system for adoption

	Office of Health Care Access Committee to Examine In-Patient Bed Capacity
	Review need for psychiatric beds for children in Northwest Connecticut

	Commission to Reduce Racial and Ethnic Disparity in the Criminal Justice System
	Review and implement solutions to reduce racial and ethnic disparity in the Criminal Justice System


Special Projects

  Investigation of the Children’s Mental Health System

  History of the Office of the Child Advocate

  Infant Mortality and Age of Mother Report

  Early School Suspensions and Expulsions

  Teen Dating Violence Prevention Initiative

  Educational Mobility of Children in Foster Care

� Conn. Gen. Stat. § 46a-13k, et seq. establishes the Office of the Child Advocate and sets forth the responsibilities of the agency.  


� Please note that numbers are approximate.  While OCA does have a database that is used to track Ombudsman contacts, the data-reporting functions of this database are in need of repair.  As was reported in OCA’s 2005 annual report, “The Child Advocate has recently met to negotiate for assistance with the Department of Information and Technology.   It is hoped that final development and analyzing ability of the database will be completed in the near future.  Once completed, the OCA will have the ability to accurately report on the number and nature of calls to the office.  In the meantime, quantified reports are estimates.”  





� Bloom, S.L., M.D.  (2004) Creating Sanctuary: A Model of Organizational Change. Community Works.           														
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